MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 25th JUNE 2007 AT 7:00PM
In the Chair:
Councillor M Black
Members Present:
Councillors O Black, S Blaney, W Graham, H A Harding, G Hartin, D McAllister, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, C Newcombe. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Director of Finance and Administration
Mr P Mawdsley, Director of District Services

Mr D Kelly, Chief District Building Control Officer

Mrs E Mulholland, Development Manager
Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer
07/15:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor McKeegan.
07/15:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 29th MAY 2007
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on Monday 29th May 2007, having been circulated, were taken as read.


After discussion, 



Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on Monday 29th May 2007 be adopted.”

07/15:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 29th MAY
Moyle Road Safety Committee
In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the Clerk stated that he had not received a reply from the former Chairman of the Moyle Road Safety Committee.

Ulster Scots Agency New Cross Border Awareness project Conference
Councillor McConaghy stated that he wished the fact that Councillor Blaney attended this conference to be noted as his decision had been made after the meeting and was therefore not recorded in the minutes.
After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That Councillor Blaney attend the Ulster Scots Agency New Cross Border Awareness project Conference.”

Councillor McCambridge enquired if there needed to be a proposal for her to attend the Somme visit on the 28th June 2007.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That Councillor McCambridge replace Councillor McConaghy for the Somme 

visit on 28th June 2007.”

Nenagh visit
Councillor Harding enquired if Council were planning to invite representatives from Nenagh to visit the area.
Councillor Blaney stated that he had been talking to a representative from Nenagh and that they had mentioned that they would like to come up for a visit.
Councillor McCambridge stated that a return visit form Nenagh was due and suggested that this could be planned for the Autumn.

After further discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved,


“That representatives from Nenegh be invited to Moyle for a visit.”

07/15:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION
Councillor M Black welcomed Ms Julie McMath and Mr Malachy McCrystal from the Planning Office to the meeting.
E/2005/0132/F  Mr McAllister, Moyle District Council, Bushmills Advice Centre, 142 Main Street, Bushmills Environmental Improvements to existing grassed space and improvements to car parking facilities.
There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2006/0073/CA  Galgorm Properties, C/O Monaghan Tennyson Architects, 2 Rathgar Street, Belfast, BT9 7GD.  Location, 26 Mill Street, Cushendall.  Proposed demolition of existing single storey sales office and outbuildings in preparation for new residential development.

E/2006.0074/F  Tbc Developments, C/O Monaghan Tennyson Architects, 2 Rathgar Street, Belfast, BT9 7GD.  Location, 26 Mill Street, Cushendall.  Proposed erection of residential development (20 no. apartments) plus ancillary parking.
Councillor Newcombe arrived at the meeting at this point.

Mr McCrystal stated that he would take these two applications together and informed members that after several attempts at communication a list of issues were outstanding in these applications.  He stated that the department had faxed the agent on 6th October 2006 and had received information on the 6th December 2006 that these issues were being worked through but had received no contact since then.  He stated that the agent was then given 28 days to comply on 17th May 2007 with no response.
Councillor O Black requested an Office Meeting and informed members that the agent was trying to get all of the appropriate information together.

Mr McCrystal stated that there would be no merit in an Office Meeting as the agent was fully aware of the concerns held by the department.

After discussion, it was agreed to defer the applications for a month to allow for further information.

E/2006/0125/F  Sweeney, 6 Seaport Avenue, Portballintrae, BT57 8SB.  Location, junction of Whitepark Road and Castlenagree Road, Ballyallaght, Bushmills.  Proposed amendment of previously approved residential development – E/2001/0113/F.  Redesign of block C to facilitate additional residential or tourist unit 9A (approval of block C consists of residential unit No.10 and tourist accommodation in units 9 & 11)

Ms McMath stated that this had been withdrawn from the schedule and would return to Council at a later date.

E/2006/0194/RM  Mr R Todd, Diamond Design Studio, 2D The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location, adjacent to 69 Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed retirement dwelling and garage.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2006/0283/F  Mr J McKeegan, 55 Ballyemon Road, Cushendall, BT44 0SN.  Location, 55 Ballyemon Road, Cushendall.  Proposed retirement dwelling.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to policy CT1 of PPS14, sustainable development in the countryside – insufficient case of need.

Councillor O Black requested a deferral or an Office Meeting to provide further information from DARD on the size of the farm.

Ms McMath stated that DARD had given advice on the application that only one person was required for the farm.

Councillor O Black stated that DARD were now looking at this application again and informed members that this was one of the largest farms in the glens and stated that they were entitled to a retirement dwelling.

 After discussion, it was agreed to defer this application for one month.

E/2006/0334/F  McHenry Bros, Ireland Ltd, Moore Design, 63 New Row, Coleraine, BT52 1EJ.  Location, off Leyland Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed 12 dwellings and alterations to private streets determined roadway.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to PPS7, fails to provide quality residential environment and inadequate parking and access arrangements.
In reply to Councillor Blaney, Ms McMath stated that there was previous approval on this site for 25 dwellings but that this application proposed to erect 12 dwellings in an area previously planned for 5.

Councillor Blaney stated that there was no play area in the Abbey or Seafront apartments, Ballycastle.

Councillor McShane requested that this application be deferred for one month to allow the applicant time to submit further information.

After discussion, it was agreed to defer this application for one month.

E/2006/0339/O  Mr A McKillop, 11 Gaults Road, Cushendall, BT44 0SR.  Location, 180m west of 19b Cloughs Road, Cushendall.  Proposed farmworkers dwelling and garage.

E/2006/0352/F  Mr A McHenry, GM Design Associates, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location, 80m south of 68 Whitepark Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed amendments to design of approved dwelling.
E/2006/0376/RM  Mr & Mrs A McVicker, 86 Portglenone Road, Randalstown.  Location, adjacent to 61 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Proposed new dwelling and garage.
There were no objections to the above three applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2003/0402/F  C&E Developments Ltd, C/O Ball Architects Ltd, 76 Main Street, Ballymoney.  Location, 2-6 Fairhill Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed 35 No. apartments with associated bin and cycle storage.

Mr McCrystal stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to overdevelopment of the site, unacceptable scale, form and unacceptable loss of trees in a conservation area.  Contrary to JMS and DNAP prematurity.  Fails to provide a quality residential environment, unacceptable sewage disposal and parking and access arrangements.

Councillor M Black stated that the agent wished to have an Office Meeting.

Mr McCrystal stated that this would not be permitted due to prematurity.

Councillor M Black enquired if a one month deferral would be possible.

Mr McCrystal stated that the agent was aware of the issues as he had examined the file and informed members that this site was outside the allocated apartments scheme.

Councillor McDonnell stated that the planning service were incorrect to speak in legal terms of this as premature.  He stated that DNAP was speculative and stated that this scheme would bring development to a run down area of the town.
Councillor McIlroy stated that the agent wished to sit down with the planners at an office meeting to discuss the application and informed members that he should be afforded this opportunity.

After further discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney,


“That an Office Meeting be permitted.”
On a vote being taken, there were fourteen votes in favour and none against the proposal which was carried.

Mr McCrystal stated that the department would be willing to hold this application for two weeks to allow for the submission of information.  He stated that if this was not forthcoming a decision would be issued.

Ms McMath stated that the reasons for refusal were very detailed and were added by both Planning Service and other consultees.  She informed members that the applicant could appeal or provide further information in the two week period of deferment.  She stated that an Office Meeting could not be afforded due to reasons of prematurity.

After further discussion it was agreed that this application would be held for two weeks.

E/2006/0413/RM  Mr C Creith, 5 Toberdoney Road, Liscolman, Ballymoney.  Location, Adj to No. 5 Toberdoney Road, Liscolman.  Proposed dwelling and garage.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being unacceptable in scale and design and that the information requested had not been provided.
Councillor McAllister requested that an office meeting be held to discuss the reasons for refusal, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

Ms McMath stated that correspondence had been sent to the agent which had raised issues reflecting in the refusal reasons.

Councillor McAllister stated that the applicant had not been informed of the correspondence.


Ms McMath stated that all correspondence had been sent to the agent dealing with the application.  She informed members that if the applicant was willing to provide information as had been advised the Planning Service would defer this application for one month.

After further discussion, it was agreed that this application would be deferred for one month.

E/2006/0423/DCA  C & E Developments Ltd, C/O Bell Architects Ltd, 76 Main Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AL.  Location, 2-6 Fairhill Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed existing buildings to be demolished.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to BH12, new design in conservation area, PPS6, planning archaeology and the built heritage.  Contrary to BH14, demolition in conservation areas, PPS6, planning archaeology and the built heritage.
After discussion, it was agreed that this application would be deferred for two weeks.

E/2007/0008/RM  Mr P Connolly, 1 Dalriada Crescent, Cushendall.  Location, south of 8a Dalriada Gardens, Cushendall.  Proposed one and half storey dwelling with detached garage.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2007/0024/O  Mr M McSparran, 96 Knocknacarry Road, Cushendun.  Proposed site for retirement dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to CTY1 and CTY3 of PPS14, sustainable development in the countryside – insufficient case of need.

Councillor McCambridge requested a deferral on this application to allow for further information to be submitted.

Councillor McDonnell stated that this was one of the largest farms in the Glens of Antrim and informed members that it was strange that it had been decided that there was therefore no case of need.  He informed members that there were a whole range of personal circumstances and events behind this application and that an Office Meeting should be allowed to discuss this matter.

After further discussion, an Office Meeting was agreed under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

E/2007/0029/F  Pollock Developments Ltd, C/O 2020 Chartered Acts Ltd, 37 Dargan Road, Fortwilliam Business Park, Belfast.  Location, land diagonally opposite 29 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Proposed revision of ridge height conditions under previous approval E/2005/0234 and design amendments.

E/2007/0030/F  Mr & Mrs B Goode, 67 Moycraig Road, Dunseverick.  Location, 67 Moycraig Road, Dunseverick.  Proposed conversion of existing upper balcony to sun lounge and construction of a garage.

E/2007/0034/F  Mr & Mrs G McKillop, C/O 77 Middlepark Road, Cushendall.  Location, site 3 adj. No. 67 Middlepark Road, Cushendall.  Proposed erection of two storied dwelling and domestic garage – change of house type approved under E/1997/0517

There were no objections to the above three applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2007/0066/O  M&M McHenry, C/O GM Design Assoc, 2 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location, land 140m sw of 68 Whitepark Road, Ballintoy.  Proposed site for farm retirement dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to CYT1, CTY2 and CTY3 of PPS14, sustainable development in the countryside – insufficient case of need.  CTY10 – unacceptable impact of access works and the proposed development would prejudice the safety and convenience of road users since it would not be possible within the application site to provide adequate sight lines where the proposed access joined the Whitepark Road.

Councillor Harding requested that an office meeting be held to discuss the reasons for refusal, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

Ms McMath stated that this was the third application on this farm for an additional dwelling and the 2nd for a retirement dwelling.
After discussion, it was agreed that this application would be deferred for one month to allow for further information.

E/2007/0077/RM  Mr & Mrs T McMullan, 79 Ballykenver Road, Armoy.  Location, to the rear of 42 Magheramore Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed single storey retirement dwelling and detached dwelling.
In reply to Councillor McCambridge, Ms McMath stated that she had no information with her to tell if the Magheramore Road was a protected route.

E/2007/0086/F  NEELB, County Hall, 182 Galgorm Road, Ballymena.  Location, Ballycastle PS, 43 Quay Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed nursery unit – internal refurbishment and alterations, construction of access ramps and complimentary steps and erection of security fence.
E/2007/0089/LB  NEELB, County Hall, 182 Galgorm Road, Ballymena.  Location, Ballycastle PS, 43 Quay Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed internal refurbishment and alterations, construction of access ramps and complimentary steps and erection of security fence.

There were no objections to the above three applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2007/0091/F  Mr L Donnelly, Portcampey, 8 Harbour Road, Ballintoy, Ballycastle.  Location, 8 Harbour Road, Ballintoy.  Proposed relocation of site access from Harbour Road (an amendment to that which was approved 19th September 2006)

Ms McMath stated that this application had been withdrawn. 

E/2007/0099/O  Mr F Bailey, 30 Heronshaw Estate, Bushmills.  Location, site adj to No. 6 Hazeldene Drive, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being prejudicial to the safety and convenience of road users since it would not be possible within the application site to provide adequate sight lines where the proposed access joined Castlecatt Road, unsatisfactory junction spacing and failed to provide a quality residential environment.
Councillor McAllister requested that an office meeting be held to discuss the reasons for refusal, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

He informed members that the access did not come out at the Castlecatt Road but at Hazeldene, he stated that the footprint could also be reduced.

After further discussion, it was agreed that an Office Meeting would be held for this application.

E/2007/0120/RM  Mr G Kirk, 189 Straid Road, Bushmills, BT57 8RX.  Location, site adj to 189 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Proposed dwelling and integral garage.

E/2007/0122/F  NIHE, Twickenham House, Mount Street, Ballymena.  Location, 2 Knocklayde View, Ballycastle.  Proposed multi element improvements to one NIHE dwelling.

E/2007/0123/F  NIHE, Twickenham House, Mount Street, Ballymena.  Location, Nos 22 & 26 Carnduff Park, Ballycastle.  Proposed multi element improvements to two NIHE dwellings

E/2007/0130/F  Mr & Mrs Major, 33 Glassmullan Road, Glenariff.  Location, 33 Glassmullan Road, Glenariff.  Proposed front extension to existing garage as minor alterations to approve plans ref E/2006/0263/F dated 20th November 2006.
E/2007/0134/F  Mr M Connor, 74 Leyland Road, Ballycastle.  Location, 74 Leyland Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed single storey kitchen extension.
E/2007/0136/RM  Mr Sinnamon, C/O GM Design Associates, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine.  Location, No. 20 Isle Road, Bushmills.  Proposed erection of single storey replacement dwelling.

E/2007/0137/F  Mr J McEldowney, C/O Diamond Design Studio, 2d The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location, 112a Glenshesk Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed change of house type (to supersede approval E/2006/0189)

E/2007/0138/F  The Select Vestry, Ramoan Parish Church, C/O The Rector, 12 Novally Road, Ballycastle.  Location, 60 Ann Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed change of use from ground floor flat to office accommodation.

E/2007/0142/F  Mr Kane, 27 Rathlin Road, Ballycastle.  Location, 27 Rathlin Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed demolition of existing dwelling (2 storey) construction of replacement 2 storey dwelling and garage.

There were no objections to the above nine applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2007/0146/O  Mr I McAuley, 5 Tully Crescent, Cushendall.  Location, 5 Tully Crescent, Cushendall.  Proposed 1-2 bedroom retirement bungalow.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to CTY1 of PPS14 – insufficient case of need, CTY11 – settlement pattern and precedent.

After discussion, it was agreed to defer this application for one month to allow for further information.

E/2007/0147/RM  Mr J McKennan, 273 Whitepark Road, Bushmills.  Location, 80m sw of 273 Whitepark Road, Bushmills.  Proposed retirement farm dwelling and storey and half domestic garage.
E/2007/0155/RM  Mc Fall Construction, 21 Ballinlea Road, Ballycastle.  Location, 25m w of 69a Ballinlea Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed construction of 1 No. dwelling and detached garage.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2007/0157/A  Mr W Cheung, C/O Fleming McKernan Associates, 1 Upper Abbey Street, Coleraine.  Location, 128 Main Street, Bushmills.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to BH13 – control of advertisements in a conservation area and PPS6, planning archaeology and the built heritage.

Councillor McIlroy requested that this application be deferred for one month to allow the applicant to find acceptable alternative signage for a conservation area.

Councillor McMullan stated that there was a certain size of sign which could be erected without the need for planning permission.  He informed members that he had found the Planning Service enforcement department selective in issuing notices to remove signs in the Cushendall area.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Ms McMath stated that there was a guidance booklet available on the use of signage in a conservation area.

After further discussion, it was agreed that this application would be deferred for one month.

E/2007/0165/F  Mr P McNeill, 165 Torr Road, Cushendun.  Location, 165 Torr Road, Cushendun.  Proposed demolition of stores and rebuilding to provide bedroom accommodation with stores under.

E/2007/0172/F  NEELB, County Hall, 182 Galgorm Road, Ballymena.  Location, Dunluce College, 16 Dunluce Road, Bushmills.  Proposed new mobile classroom.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

Applications for Deferred Items

E/2006/0041/O  Mr J Stewart-Moore, C/O Hunter Assoc, 8 Charlotte Street, Ballymoney.  Location, 190m E,NE of 98 Castlecatt Road, Ballymoney.  Proposed site for dwelling.
E/2006/0072/F  Mr & Mrs McAuley, C/O Mr S Bailey, 9 Glenview Road, Glenshesk, Ballycastle.  Location, 320m N of 8 Coolkeeran Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling.

E/2006/0102/F  Mr J McNeill, 159 Torr Road, Cushendall.  Location, 135 Glendun Road, Cushendun.  Proposed erection of replacement dwelling and domestic garage.

There were no objections to the above three applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2006/0237/O  Mr J Wasson, 75 Rosedermot Road, Cloughmills, Ballymena, BT44 9NU.  Location to rear of 18 Gracehill Road, Armoy, Ballymoney.  Proposed site for retirement farm dwelling and garage.
Ms McMath stated that this application had been withdrawn.

E/2006/0326/A  Ulster Bank Group, Head Office, 11 -16 Donegal Square East, Belfast, BT1 5UB.  Location, 20 Ann Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed externally illuminated projecting sign.

E/2006/0337/LB  Ulster Bank Group, Head Office, 11 -16 Donegal Square East, Belfast, BT1 5UB.  Location, 20 Ann Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed externally illuminated projecting sign on fascia.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2007/0011/O  Mr J Kane, C/O Hunter Assoc, 8 Charlotte Street, Ballymoney.  Location, 25m w from Lisnagat Road, Armoy.  Proposed new retirement dwelling and double garage.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration, erosion of rural character, ribbon development and insufficient case of need.
E/2007/0041/RM  Mr A Cameron, 7 Knockeden Avenue, Ballymoney.  Location, 300m SW of 139 Ballinlea Road, Armoy.  Proposed new dwelling and garage.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2007/0044/F  Mr J McAuley, C/O Diamond Design Studio, 2 The Diamond, Ballycastle.  Location, adj to 61 Kilnadore Road, Cushendall.  Proposed retirement farm dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient case of need and unacceptable access arrangements.
After discussion, it was agreed that this application would be held for two weeks.

Councillor Black thanked Ms McMath and Mr McCrystal.

After discussion, it was agreed that Office Meetings would take place on Thursday 5th July.
07/15:05
BUILDING CONTROL REPORT


The Building Control Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Proposed Naming of New Development
The Head of Building Control (HBC) stated that an application had been received from Studio Rogers Ltd, agent acting on behalf of Mr S Sweeney, proposing the following names for his development at Priestland Road/Craigaboney Road, Bushmills; The Cloisters, Guy’s Cottages and Moore’s Cottages.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McAllister and resolved,


“That the development be named The Cloisters.”
Application for Occasional Entertainments Licence

The CDBCO stated that an application for an Occasional Entertainments Licence had been received from;

Kilraughts Young Farmers Club

c/o Miss J Lyle

38 Topp Road

Ballymoney

Mr A G Kane



11 Ballinlea Road




Ballycastle

Cushendun GAC




C/o Mr B McSparran




Cushendun

After discussion, it was agreed that applications for Occasional Entertainments Licences for Kilraughts YFC, Mr A G Kane and Cushendun GAC would be approved. 

Councillors McMullan and McShane left the meeting at this point.
07/15:06
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH AND ENFORCEMENT REPORT

The Environmental Health and Enforcement Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Environmental Health Plan
The Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement (HEE) stated that Council was required under Local Government (Employment of Group Environmental Health Staff) Order (NI) 1994 to produce an annual plan as to how the Environmental Health function was to be delivered.  He informed members that the Environmental Health Service Plan for 2007/08 was attached as Appendix 2.

The HEE stated that Council was also required by the FSA to produce a Food Service Plan – the food section of the Environmental Health Plan formed this Food Service Plan.  

He informed members that a Business and Performance Improvement Plan for 2007/08 had also been produced which outlined key departmental objectives and targets for the year and stated that this plan was attached as Appendix 3.

After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McAllister and resolved,

“That he adoption of Environmental Health Service Plan and Business & Performance Improvement Plan be approved.”

Councillor McMullan returned to the meeting.

After further discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health and Enforcement Report be adopted.”

07/15:07
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT

The Development Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

The Review of Planning Policy PPS14
The Head of Development (HOD) stated that the review of Planning Policy PPS14 had taken place on 18th June 2007 and had been adjourned until 28th June.  She informed members that it had been unfortunate that the media had not mentioned Moyle’s support of this review and stated that Councillor O Black had been present.

Councillor McAllister stated that Moyle Council’s involvement had been reported in the local press today.

Councillor O Black requested permission to attend the next sitting of this review.

After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,

“That Councillor Black be permitted to attend the next sitting of the PPS14 review on 28th June.”
Ballycastle - Campbeltown Ferry

The HOD stated that Mr. Peter Weir MLA had been asked a question in the Assembly last week and the following was a copy of the published extract from the Assembly’s Written Answers Booklet;

She stated that Mr. Peter Weir asked the Minister of Enterprise, Trade and Investment what plans he had to provide support for the reinstatement of the Ballycastle-Campbeltown ferry. 

The Minister of Enterprise, Trade and Investment, Mr. Dodds stated that in light of the current Comprehensive Spending review process and public spending  priorities that lie ahead there were no current plans to provide financial support for the reinstatement  of the Ballycastle to Campbeltown ferry service. However my Department and its agencies remain committed to enhancing economic opportunities across the North Antrim area and will continue to seek investment and entrepreneurial support to promote economic prosperity in the region. 

Councillors McIlroy and McAllister left the meeting at this point.

After discussion, 


Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

The Clerk discussed the issue of the Ballycastle to Cambeltown Ferry and informed members that the issue had been raised with ministers.  He stated that a meeting was to be held between Nigel Dodds and his equivalent in the Scottish Executive to attempt to find a solution to allow the service to be reinstated.
The meeting continued out of committee.

Councillor McShane returned to the meeting.

Partnerships with Neighbouring Councils

The HOD stated that Council would recall that in previous reports the matter of delivering the new Rural Development Programme had been discussed in the context of the RPA 7 model. 

She stated that since the establishment of the new Assembly this had been put in abeyance until the number and configuration of the new Council’s was finally decided. 
The HOD informed members that in the meantime applications to the EU Programme for Peace and Reconciliation 2007- 2013 were pending and these were encouraged to come from ‘self-defined cluster arrangements of councils up until the new proposed council areas under the RPA were agreed’.

She stated that obviously it would be advantageous to shape these clusters with RPA in mind as this would require minimum readjustment when the new boundaries were finally decided. However as this remained an unknown she informed members that we must continue to press ahead regardless. 

The HOD stated that at present there were discussions ongoing with our neighbours with two proposals emerging so far; Ballymena, Larne, Ballymoney, Moyle and Coleraine and Ballymoney, Moyle, Limavady and Coleraine. She stated that Council would be kept informed.

Councillor McMullan stated that if the 11 model was to be used it would be unfair to establish relationships which would then have to be altered at a later date.

The HOD stated that there would be no decision with regards to RPA for a couple of months and informed members that Council would have to press on into the unknown.  She stated that this would be a two year application and that details could be altered after this period.
Councillor McAllister returned to the meeting.

Councillor McMullan stated that Health care had been arranged in terms of the 7 model RPA.

Councillor Harding stated that clusters were in place already for things such as CAB and HAP.

The HOD stated that LSP and Leader were also included.  She stated that any further information would be reported to Council at a future meeting.

Cushendall Marina

The HOD stated that as Councillors were aware, the Cushendall Marina project was progressing and in order to protect the Council’s interests, specialised legal advice would be required.  She informed members that with this in mind RPS Consulting Engineers had recommended a firm, Arthur Cox, who have extensive experience with this type of project and it was proposed that they be approached to provide Council with the required service.

After discussion, it was agreed that costings would be sought for the specialised legal advice required for the Cushendall Marina Project.

Waterfoot Village Plan

The HOD stated that following the success of securing funding for the Village of Waterfoot from Interreg IIIA under the Sharing a Vision for our Coastline – Town/Village Improvement Programme, the project had engaged the services of The Boyd Partnership to work with the Waterfoot residents to write a village plan for Waterfoot. 

She informed members that at the last meeting with the residents of Waterfoot, it was mutually decided to seek approval from Council in respect of refurbishing the existing village toilets within Waterfoot and take full advantage of the grant funding secured from Interreg IIIA.  She stated that it would be recommended that Council develop a refurbishment proposal for the existing toilets at a cost of £35,000 for commencement and completion by the end of March 2008.  She informed members that the budget availability earmarked would be fully spent as per grant conditions. 

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would refurbish the Waterfoot Village Public Toilets.

Marketing Ballycastle 

The HOD stated that a DVD “Being Ballycastle” had been produced by Notasuch Films with funding made available from DSD under the Marking Initiative for Ballycastle. She stated that the DVD would be used as a promotional tool to market Ballycastle and was available via the Council website in the latest news section.  The HOD informed members that viewers could watch the full documentary online that is 27mins long or view small sections that are about 7minutes long. Being Ballycastle was premiered at the Four Swans Festival.   She stated that the film would be shown in the TIC following the Council meeting.

Town Centre Living Initiative Areas (TCLIA)

The HOD stated that the Northern Ireland Housing Executive had invited Councils to submit applications for a town in their district to become a TCLIA and avail of the Living over the Shop (LOTS) scheme.  She informed members that the aim of TCLIA’s was to promote private rented residential accommodation as an added value contribution to town centre regeneration.

The HOD stated that last year the Council submitted an application for Bushmills but unfortunately we were unsuccessful but that application may be used by the NIHE as a pilot for rural LOTS.  She stated that it was recommended that Council consider putting forward Ballycastle as the town of Moyle in this year’s submission.

After discussion, 


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That Ballycastle would be entered to become a Town Centre Living Initiative Area and avail of the Living Over the Shops Scheme.”

Councillor McShane stated that this should be publicised to allow local business owners to apply.

Councillor Blaney stated that interest had been shown but that there had been disappointment with figures being offered for development of premises.

Councillor McCambridge stated that there were very specific conditions but that there may be opportunity for development of existing premises.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge the HOD stated that letters had been sent out to property owners inviting them to attend an information evening.

Brighter Nights

The HOD stated that two part-time Seafront Rangers had been employed for the Summer July & August to work evenings at Ballycastle Seafront. She informed members that to support them in their work training would be provided by Environmental Health, Tourism Department, Technical Services and the Police. She stated that the Rangers would be managed on a day to day basis by the Community Safety Co-ordinator and informed members that their role was to ensure that everyone using the seafront had a safe and enjoyable experience. The HOD stated that they would provide information on local events and activities as well as advising on Council bye laws to those using the area.  She stated that they would also help support the delivery of the Brighter Nights Entertainment programme.
Moyle Coastal Challenge

The HOD stated that the Coastal Challenge would begin on the 2nd July and complete on the 22nd August. She informed members that places were limited to 14 participants aged between 14 and 17 years and that promotional materials had been circulated to all schools and clubs in the area.  The HOD stated that the Community Safety Officer could be contacted at the Development Office for further details and application forms.

Councillor McMullan stated that this looked like a good programme.  He enquired if Council had a defibrillator on the premises and if not would it be possible to obtain one.  He stated that staff should also be trained to use this equipment.

In reply to Councillor McMullan it was agreed that the HOD would look into the accessibility of the Moyle Coastal Challenge for the disabled.

Councillor Newcombe stated that this programme was outstanding.  He enquired about beach safety equipment and the report which had been requested from the RNLI, Coastguard and other agencies.

In reply, the Clerk stated that following the report signage had been updated to comply with RNLI standards.  He informed members that neighbouring authorities had employed lifeguards but that there was no available resource to allow this in Moyle.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HOD stated that the rangers would be wearing red and yellow uniforms.

English Lessons

The HOD stated that the Good Relations Officer was working with the Causeway Institute and Cushendall Development Group to establish English Classes for migrant workers in the area. She stated that the classes were resourced by the Causeway Institute at no expense to the participants and it was anticipated that these would begin in the next month.

She informed members that it was hoped that provision of English classes could be used as one method to help communities integrate and deal with the changes in population shift. 

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the HOD stated that the Causeway Institute, Cushendall Development Group and Ryan had established this service.
In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the HOD stated that there had been specific demand in the Cushendall area but that these classes were open to all in the area.

Good Relations Officer Replacement

The HOD stated that the current Good Relations Officer Ryan Moore would begin his career break in July and be replaced by Ms Joy Wisener, who had been working as the coordinator of the LSP Causeway Cluster Community Cohesion Project. She stated that Ryan would like to take this opportunity to thank the Council for granting the Career break and would keep Council informed of future developments.

Councillor M Black stated that she wished Ryan all the best in his travels.

What’s On In Moyle July-December 2007

The HOD stated that the second edition of the ‘What’s On In Moyle’ guide was now printed and would be distributed widely throughout the North Coast and to all Tourist Information Centres in Northern Ireland before the end of June.  She informed members that press releases would be issued to the local and regional press informing the public that the guides were now available.  
After discussion, 


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Members discussed the layout of the guide.

After discussion, it was agreed that the HOD would report back on the completed lay   out of the What’s on in Moyle guide.

The meeting continued out of committee.

The Local Food Project – Menu Of Moyle

The HOD stated that the new Menu of Moyle website www.menuofmoyle.com was launched in May, coinciding with the start of the Menu of Moyle Competition for eating establishments endorsed by Jenny Bristow.  She informed members that much positive press activity had been achieved around these two events in both the local and regional press.  She stated that the Cultural Tourism Officer would continue to promote this initiative through flyers and press releases.    

The HOD stated that some very positive feedback on the Competition had been received from competing establishments, who had reported a great response to the competition, particularly from foreign visitors.
She informed members that the following premises have now issued their ‘Menu Of Moyle’ which can be viewed on the website or in a file on display in Ballycastle Tourist Information Centre.  Ballycastle:  ‘The Cellar Restaurant’, ‘The Custom House Restaurant’ (at the Marine Hotel), ‘Donnelly’s Bakery & Coffee Shop’, ‘The Pantry’ Coffee Shop, ‘Thyme & Co.’ and ‘Wysner’s Restaurant’.  Bushmills & Ballintoy:  ‘The Bushmills Inn Hotel’, ‘The Watercress Restaurant’, ‘The Nook’ and ‘The Fullerton Arms Guest Inn’. Cushendall:  ‘Arthur’s Tea & Coffee Warehouse’, ‘Harry’s Restaurant’ and ‘The Tower Restaurant’ (at the Glens Hotel). Rathlin Island:  ‘The Manor House’. 
Councillor McShane stated that she wished to congratulate all those involved in this project, she informed members that it had been well highlighted and was a boost for the area.
Altananam Youth Project
The HOD stated that the Dreamcatcher project, which artist Raymond Watson was commissioned to deliver with young people from Altananam as part of Moyle Art in Public Places, had now been installed. 
Councillor Harding stated that as she had been informed in the middle of the day she was unable to attend this event.

Brighter Nights Seafront Event

The HOD stated that the Brighter Nights initiative seeked to develop the seafront as a positive, welcoming and safe space during the summer months. She informed members that a leaflet would be produced to publicise the events.

She started that the programme would run on Friday evenings on the seafront during July and August from 8.00pm to 10.00pm and outlined the events to take place.
Causeway Cohesion Project and Ethnic minorities
Councillor McMullan stated that there should be an attempt to find out more about the culture of the different workers in the area.

Councillor McShane agreed and stated that there was an Ethnic Minorities Representative in Coleraine.  She stated that a multi-cultural event should be organised including food tasting etc.
After discussion, it was agreed that there would be an update of the Causeway Cohesion Project in the next report and that the HOD would contact the Ethnic Minorities Representative in Coleraine.


After discussion,


Councillor McMullan  proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the Development Services report be adopted.”
07/15:08

INTERIM REPORT FOR CORPORATE SERVICES
The Interim Report for Corporate Services, having been circulated, was taken as read.

The Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services (ACE) stated that a request for a Voluntary Contribution had been received from the following group; Heart of the Glens Festival.

After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McShane and resolved,

“That that the Voluntary Contribution for the Heart of the Glens festival be approved.”

After discussion, 


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Human Resource Manager
The ACE stated that the Human Resource Manager (HRM) had been successful in her application for a post with Limavady Borough Council.  She informed members that she wanted Council approval to begin the recruitment and selection process by contacting Belfast City Council to gain details of the re-evaluated post.
This was agreed.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she wished to record her appreciation for the service provided by the HRM.  She stated that she had been a valuable asset to Council and hoped that they would be able to secure a candidate of the same calibre to replace her.

Councillor McMullan agreed with these comments and stated that the legacy of the HRM would be the Disability Action Plan which had been brought to the meeting tonight.  He stated that he was very sorry to hear of her leaving and wished her all the best for the future.

All members wished to be associated with these comments.

The meeting continued out of committee.

Disability Action Plan

The ACE stated that following the Disability Information Morning on Tuesday 29th May 2007 we had now incorporated the issues raised within our Disability Information Plan.  She informed members that following consideration and approval by Council this would be forwarded to the Equality Commission by 30th June 2007 in accordance with statutory requirements.  She stated that a copy was attached at Appendix 1 and that the Plan was also available on the Council’s website www.moyle-council.org
After discussion, it was agreed that the Disability Action Plan would be approved.

Cushendall Golf Club

The ACE stated that the rent review for Cushendall Golf Club was due on 31 March 2005.  She informed members that the reviewed rent was assessed at £10,000 (previously £7,500)  and that correspondence between Council and the Golf Club had been ongoing in an attempt to reach an agreement.  She stated that it now appeared that an agreement could not be reached with the Club and that Council’s Solicitor was now therefore progressing with arbitration. 

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the ACE stated that she thought that the increase from £7,500 to £10,000 would be backpayable to 2005.

Councillor O Black enquired what to do if this issue was raised during a meeting of the committee on which she sits.

In reply to Councillor O Black, Councillor McMullan stated that when he served on the committee for the golf club he withdrew during any such discussions in order to keep himself right.

Land at Kilns Road, Ballycastle – Pobal an Chaistil

The ACE stated that following the Council meeting in March, regarding the disposal of land at Kilns Road, Ballycastle, an update valuation had now been received from Land & Property Services (formerly known as Valuation & Lands Agency).

She informed members that the current value of the site containing 2.79 acres had been assessed at the sum of £600,000.  (The valuation 19 May 2005 - £550,000)

She stated that the valuation takes into consideration the costs of remediation as detailed in the report from White Young & Green but also reflected the increase in land values since the date of previous assessment.  It was also based on the following assumptions:-  Use of the site would be restricted to education purposes only, no additional land was required for sight line purposes, for the purposes of the valuation, the existing lease had been ignored.(The lease commenced on the 1 November 2001 for a term of 25 years at £6,000 per annum) 

After discussion,

Councillor McCambridge proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McShane and resolved,

“That the disposal of land at Kilns Road, Ballycastle – Pobal an Chaistil would go forward on the new valuation of £600,000.”
Lease – Moyle District Council – Friends Group

The ACE stated that following the Council’s agreement to provide a lease to Friends Group Cushendall, regarding the Play Area at Legge Green, a lease was now being drafted.  She stated that it was anticipated that the lease would be similar to that of National Trust & Moyle District Council re Cushendun Play Area Lease. The ACE stated that details of the lease required for the Friends Group were as follows; term 25 years, rent Peppercorn and Council be responsible for Insurance & Maintenance.

The ACE stated that any comments on the lease should be forwarded at the meeting on Monday 25 June to ensure the funding deadlines are achieved.

In reply to Councillor McDonnell, Councillor McMullan stated that the purpose of the lease was to satisfy funding requirements of the RDC.

Councillor McDonnell stated that this would transfer property to the Friend’s Group and would therefore become private property.

Councillor McMullan stated that the group were drawing down funding of £25-26,000 for the play area and that no-one would be excluded.
Councillor McCambridge asked if this could be included in the lease.  She stated that a cap may be useful in terms of maintenance due to vandalism.

Councillor McMullan stated that maintenance was covered by Council for every playground in Moyle.  He informed members that this would be a flagship playground and that no other Council area had such facilities.  He stated that no one would be excluded from this playground.

Councillor McIlroy enquired as to why Council were transferring ownership if they intended to maintain this area and cover insurance.  He stated that this would create a precedent.

Councillor McMullan stated that this was an RDC requirement to gain funding and that land had been leased to the Friends Group by the Northern Ireland Housing Executive to create the community garden in Cushendall of which the NIHE covered insurance and maintenance.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, Councillor McMullan stated that if the lease was not given the funding could not be achieved.

After further discussion,

Councillor McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black,

“That Council draft a lease for the Friends Group for the play area at Legge Green with a term of 25 years at a peppercorn rent with Council remaining responsible for Insurance and Maintenance.”

After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed and amendment,


Seconded by Councillor Graham,

“That the lease be given for a period of one year to allow the funding to be drawn down and reverting to Council ownership after this period.”

Councillor McShane called for a recorded vote to be taken.

On a recorded vote being taken on the amendment, Councillors Graham, Hartin, McAllister and McIlroy voted in favour of and Councillors M Black, O Black, McCambridge, O McMullan, McShane and Newcombe voted against the proposal which was lost.  Councillors Blaney, Harding, McConaghy and McDonnell abstained.

On a recorded vote being taken on the proposal, Councillors M Black, O Black, McCambridge, McConaghy, McDonnell, McMullan, McShane and Newcombe voted in favour of the proposal which was carried.  Councillors Blaney, Graham, Harding, Hartin, McAllister and McIlroy abstained.

Councillors McShane and McMullan left the meeting at this point.

Proposed Acquisition of a Wayleave – Lands at Main Street Bushmills

The ACE stated that a letter had been received from Land & Property Services, stating that following negotiations, J & A McClelland & Son (Aucts) Ltd on behalf of Old Bushmills Distillery had advised that they would be prepared to pay the sum of £3,500 for the acquisition of the 10m wide x 265m long wayleave for lands at Main Street Bushmills.

After discussion, it was agreed to allow the acquisition of a wayleave 10m wide and 255m long for Old Bushmills Distillery at Main Street, Bushmills.

RNLI – Red Bay

The ACE stated that a letter had been received from Red Bay RNLI requesting permission for the use of the Waterford Car Park, Boat Park and Slipway for its Annual fund raising Open Day on Saturday 4 August 2007 commencing at 2pm. 
After discussion, it was agreed that permission would be given to the RNLI for the use of Waterford Car Park, Boat Park and Slipway for its annual fund raising open day.
Lease - Foreshore and Seabed at Bellisk

The ACE stated that the lease between Crown Estate Commissioners and Moyle District Council for the Foreshore and Seabed at Bellisk, was now due to expire at 5th  July 2007.  She stated that it was recommended that Council proceed with renewal of the current lease.

This was agreed.
Provision for Bad Debts and Year End Accounts 2007
The ACE stated that having carried out an Annual Review of all Debtors, a provision for Bad Debts of £ 6,514.09 was included in the year-end accounts 2007.

She informed members that this debt related to Cushendun Caravan Park, Harbours, and Ballycastle Marina and that all attempts to collect these debts have now been pursued and exhausted.

Councillors McShane and McMullan returned to the meeting.

After discussion, it was agreed that a provision of bad debt of £6,514.09 would be included in the year-end accounts 2007.

After further discussion,

Councillor McCambridge proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the year-end accounts 31 March 2007 be approved.”
The ACE stated that a letter had been received from NIAO regarding advertising the audit and notice of public rights.

She informed members that in accordance with Local Government (Accounts and Audit) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2006 Article 5(S2). The statement of accounts would be presented to Council for approval on Monday 25 June.

The ACE stated that as soon as the Local Government Auditor informed Council of the date referred to in Article 17 (2) and 18 (1) of the 2005 order, it triggered the 20 working days period during which the Council must make the accounts and other documents available for Public Inspection.

She informed members that a notice must be advertised by the Council not less than 14 days prior to the commencement of the public inspection period.

After discussion, it was agreed that a notice be advertised regarding the year end accounts 2007 by the Council not less than 14 days prior to the commencement of the public inspection period.

Loan Sanctions

The ACE stated that approval for Loan Sanctions for Capital Expenditure 2007/08 is now requested for; Bushmills Library £90,000, Cushendun Play Area £100,000, Cushendall Play Area £60,000 (Legge Green), Provision of Catch Nets £17,000, DDA (Audit Works) £200,000.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That Loan Sanctions for Capital Expenditure 2007/2008 be approved.”

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy  proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the Interim Report for Corporate Services be adopted.”
Addendum Report for Corporate Services
Policy on Gifts and Hospitality

The ACE stated that the Council’s draft policy on Gifts and Hospitality was attached for approval.

After discussion, 


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,


“That the draft Policy on Gifts and Hospitality would be adopted.”
Pathfinding Conference in Flanders and the Somme

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received indicating the Pathfinding Conference in Flanders and the Somme had been postponed until Friday 5th – Monday 8th October.  She stated that names of delegates were required before 27th July 2007.  The ACE informed members that conference costs were, £280 (includes travel, hotel accommodation, lunch, dinner and coach travel into Belgium).  An additional charge of £24 per night would apply for single bedroom accommodation.
There were no nominations to attend this conference.

Councillor McAllister stated that he wished to offer his congratulations to Margaret McAuley who had recently travelled to Belgium to see the monument to Private Knight of the 36th Ulster who had saved the life of Billy Redmond of the 16th Irish.  He informed members that both families had been present and that it had been an enjoyable time for all.

Councillor McCambridge wished to be associated with these comments.

Ballinasloe October Fair

The ACE stated that this year the formal dinner for the Ballinasloe October Fair would be held on 29th September, a week earlier than usual.  She stated that eight rooms had been reserved at the Shearwater Hotel.

After discussion, 


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That names be proposed for the Ballinasloe trip.”

After discussion, 


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,

“That Councillors M Black, Blaney, McIlroy, Graham, McMullan, Newcombe, McCambridge and McConaghy would be nominated to attend the Ballinasloe October Fair.”
The Clerk stated that rooms had been booked for the two nights of 29th and 30th September.

Draft Lease Cottage Site Cushendall

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received by Council’s solicitor regarding the Draft Lease to Cushendall Development Group Limited in relation to the Cottage Site. 

She informed members that as agreed by Council at the meeting in April, two clauses needed to be added to the lease, Rent Review Clause, similar to Giant’s Causeway Bushmills Railway and Lessee to indemnity Council of any conflict of activities with the covenant.

She stated that these clauses had not yet been added but that the Lessees were in agreement with the draft Lease subject to; the Lessee is Cushendall District Development Group Limited.  The Lessee required the right to sublet a portion of the property.  The Lessee, in order to obtain the necessary Finance requires the User Clause to allow it to provide refurbishment and new build development for 3,350 sq ft of lettable commercial accommodation consisting of retail, office and craft units and provision of a language and culture centre that will provide a range of services training to the local community. 
After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McShane and resolved,

“That Council would proceed with the lease for the Cottage Site Cushendall as specified in the Corporate Services report.”

After discussion, 


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the Addendum Report for Corporate Services be adopted.”
07/15:09
GIANT’S CAUSEWAY VISITORS CENTRE
(Requested by Councillor McMullan)
Councillor McMullan stated that he wished Council to write to the minister to request that, with regards to the Giant’s Causeway Visitor’s Centre (GCVC), the original agreements between the Department, the National Trust and the Council should be honoured and that a planning application for the new centre should be submitted.
Councillor M Black agreed with these comments.
In reply to Councillors queries regarding parking the Clerk read out a statement made by Mr Dodds regarding the GCVC.  He stated that Mr Dodds said;

“Following disagreement between key stakeholders on development of new visitor facilities at the Giant’s Causeway my department has been in the lead in planning for a replacement centre.  It is the intention that a planning application will be submitted once car park requirements and financial viability issues have been settled.  Progress on the Department’s application will be related to that on a separate private sector application.”
After further discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the minister to request that the original agreements between the Department, the National Trust and the Council should be honoured and that a planning application for the new centre should be submitted without further delay.
07/15:10
CONFERENCES, COURSES
Association of Northern Ireland Education and Library Boards Annual Conference.  To be held on Thursday 11th and Friday 12th October 2007 at the Slieve Donard Hotel, Newcastle
There were no nominations to attend this conference.
07/15:11 
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985
The Clerk stated applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 for the following:

Application for Occasional Licence from Niall McKeague of The Harbour Bar, Ballycastle from 29th – 30th June 2007 for a BBQ/Dance being organised by Marie Curie Cancer Care Ballycastle Support Group.

Application for Occasional Licence from Lyle and Ann Taggart, 22 Main Street, Ballintoy from 6th – 14th July 2007 for various events being organised by Ballinlea LOL.

Application for Occasional Licence from Fiona and Cormac McKeegan of McBride’s Bar, Cushendun on 11th July 2007 for a Ceilidh being organised by the Cushendun Development Association.

Application for Occasional Licence from Fiona and Cormac McKeegan of McBride’s Bar, Cushendun from 12th – 15th July 2007 for various events being organised by the Cushendun GAC.

Application for Occasional Licence from Brooke Huey of 23b Church Street, Ballymoney from 28th – 29th July 2007 for a BBQ being organised by Kilraughts Young Farmers.

There were no objections to the above applications.

07/15:12
Sealing of Documents
The Clerk stated that the Bye-Laws had now been advertised in the press and that no comments or objections had been received by the due date.

After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That the Ballycastle Harbour Bye-Laws be signed and sealed.”
07/15:13
Correspondence
Councillors McAllister, Hartin, McIlroy and Graham left the meeting at this point.
Letter dated 15th June 2007 from Department of the Environment regarding Issues and Options for Implementing a Contaminated Land Regime in Northern Ireland
 The Clerk stated that the date for this meeting would be 3rd July 2007 and enquired if any Councillors would be interested in attending.

There were no nominations for attendance.

Email from Association for Public Service Excellence regarding the Northern Ireland Regional Meeting at the Slieve Donard Hotel on Monday 2nd July 2007.

There were no nominations for attendance.

Letter dated 19th June 2007 from the Planning Service regarding the proposed Golf Resort at the junction of Whitepark Road & Causeway Road Townlands of Ballytaylor, Dooey, Ballylinney, Bushmills.
After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent in support of the proposed Golf Resort at the junction of Whitepark Road & Causeway Road Townlands of Ballytaylor, Dooey, Ballylinney, Bushmills.

Letter dated 29th May 2007 from the Giant’s Causeway Community Association regarding appointment of a Councillor
After discussion,


Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black,


“That Councillor McConaghy be nominated.”


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe,


“That Councillor McShane be nominated.”

Councillor Harding stated that it had always been the case that local Councillors served on Community Associations.
Councillor M Black suggested that this item be placed on the agenda for a future meeting as the Causeway Councillors had left the meeting with the exception of Councillor McConaghy.

Councillor McMullan stated that two nominations had been made.

Councillor McConaghy withdrew his name.
It was therefore agreed that Councillor McShane would be appointed to attend the meetings of the Giant's Causeway Community Association
The meeting concluded at  9.50pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..
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25th June 2007

